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Introduction 
 
1. The County Council welcomes the fact that the Local Government Boundary 

Commission for England (LGBCE) has accepted the majority of the proposals put 
forward by the Council in its Stage 1 submission.  This recognises the approach 
taken in order to address the levels of electoral variance across Staffordshire to 
ensure that electoral arrangements provide effective and convenient local 
government arrangements whilst reflecting community identities. 

 
2. The County Council particularly welcomes the fact that the draft recommendations 

significantly reduce the number of electoral divisions where the number of electors 
varies by more than 10% of the County average.  This should mean that there 
would not be a need for any further review, with the consequent cost and upheaval, 
for some time.  The previous electoral review of the County Council by the 
Boundary Committee for England concluded in 2004 and the final 
recommendations included 21 divisions with a variance of 10% or more.  
Throughout the review process Members have expressed concern about how soon 
a further review has been required, particularly as the level of variance is not 
significantly different than predicted. 
 

3. The Council’s proposals in the Staffordshire Moorlands District Council and 
Tamworth Borough Council areas have been accepted in full and the Council has 
no further comments on the proposals in these areas.  In addition, the Council is 
content to make no further comments on the minor amendment proposed to the 
Council’s submission in Newcastle-under-Lyme between Westlands and 
Thistleberry and Newcastle South. 
 

4. In the remaining five district Council areas (Cannock Chase District Council, East 
Staffordshire Borough Council, Lichfield District Council, South Staffordshire 
District Council and Stafford Borough Council), the Council is concerned that, 
where the County Council’s stage 1 proposals have not been accepted, some of 
the draft recommendations do not reflect community identity.  These concerns, 
along with alternative boundaries, are detailed below and maps and detailed 
electoral data are attached as appendices to this report. 
 

Cannock Chase District Council Area 
 

5. The LGBCE has not accepted the Council’s proposals in the north of the district 
council area including Rugeley, the Cannock Chase forest and the area covered by 
the two Member Hednesford and Rawnsley division.  This is due to the impact of 
the proposals on warding arrangements for the parish councils in the area under 
the provisions of Schedule 2 to the Local Democracy, Economic Development and 
Construction Act 2009. 

 
6. The Council notes these statutory provisions and recognises that they make it 

extremely difficult to make alternative suggestions for new boundaries in this area 
at this time.  However, the Council would like to express its concern that electoral 
quality at County level has been undeniably compromised as a result.  Throughout 
the review process, elected Members have been concerned that the County 
Council’s boundaries have been dealt with in isolation.  Had it been possible to 
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take a more holistic approach it may have been possible to develop a warding 
arrangement for both District Council wards and County Council divisions that did 
not result in unviable parish wards in either Hednesford or Brindley Heath parishes. 
 

7. Due to the issues outlined above, the County Council will not be proposing any 
alternative arrangements in this area of Cannock Chase. However the Council 
would ask the LGBCE to take the views expressed above into account when 
planning future reviews in two tier areas. 
 

East Staffordshire Borough Council Area 
 

8. The County Council is concerned that some of the LGBCE’s proposals for East 
Staffordshire do not provide the most effective and convenient arrangements 
across the area as a whole, as they do not reflect significant community identities 
and linkages.  In particular, there is concern about the proposal to include the 
parishes of Newborough and Hoar Cross in the Uttoxeter Rural division and the 
proposals for the current Horninglow and Stretton division. 

 
9. During the previous electoral review of Staffordshire, the County Council proposed 

an alternative configuration for the Uttoxeter area comprising Uttoxeter North and 
South divisions that split the town’s urban area in two and combined it with rural 
areas.  At that time, it was proposed that the Uttoxeter South division include the 
Yoxall ward – which includes the parishes of Hoar Cross and Newborough.  These 
proposals were opposed locally, including by the parish councils concerned.  The 
Boundary Commission for England did not accept the Council’s proposals, noting 
that they failed to adequately reflect the community identities and linkages in the 
Yoxall area. 
 

10. In developing its current proposals for East Staffordshire, the Council recognised 
the need to address the significant level of overrepresentation in the current 
Uttoxeter Rural division.  In purely numerical terms, the LGBCE proposals would 
go some way to addressing this issue.  However, in putting forward proposals at 
Stage 1 of the current review, the County took into account the statutory criteria as 
well as the views expressed and the decision reached in the previous review.  The 
parishes of Hoar Cross and Newborough do not share linkages with the remainder 
of the proposed Uttoxeter division; as clearly stated in the previous review, they 
identify far more closely with the rural communities around Burton-on-Trent that 
make up the Needwood Forest division.  The residents of both parishes look 
towards Burton-on-Trent as their major centre of population for local amenities and 
read local papers from the Burton area.  In addition, both parishes are within the 
catchment area for John Taylor High School in Barton-under-Needwood, whilst the 
remainder of the Uttoxeter Rural division is within the catchment for Thomas 
Alleyne’s High School in Uttoxeter.  The highway infrastructure and public transport 
links in this area also support this, as they provide direct routes through the 
Needwood Forest division into Burton itself.  No such direct linkages exist with 
Uttoxeter and to include these parishes in a Uttoxeter Rural division would ignore 
the community identities in the area 
 

11. The County Council therefore recommends that the boundaries of the Uttoxeter 
Rural division put forward in its Stage 1 submission are reconsidered.  These 
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boundaries provide the most appropriate mechanism of addressing the significant 
level of over-representation, providing better electoral equality than the LGBCE 
proposals.  The communities from the Crown that it is proposed to include 
(Marchington and Draycott-in-the-Clay) share far more linkages with Uttoxeter and 
the surrounding rural areas that the parishes from the Yoxall ward, including 
transport and educational links with the Uttoxeter Rural division.  Indeed, prior to 
the 2004 review, these parishes were part of the Uttoxeter Rural division and 
returning to these historic representative linkages will provide the most suitable 
arrangements for these areas. 
 

12. The second area of East Staffordshire where the LGBCE have not accepted the 
Council's stage 1 proposals is the recommendation to retain the majority of the 
current boundaries of the Horninglow and Stretton division.  This is another area 
where the Council's proposals attempted to address significant levels of variance 
due to the underrepresentation in the current arrangements.  The Council's stage 1 
proposals sought to address this variance by combining the wards of Stretton and 
Rolleston-on-Dove, communities which the LGBCE's own recommendations 
recognise share many common linkages.  During the previous review of the 
County, significant evidence was submitted to demonstrate how it would be 
inappropriate for either Rolleston or Stretton to be linked representatively with the 
more urban parts of Burton itself.  Whilst Stretton’s physical location on the 
outskirts of the town suggests that it is a suburban area the community itself clearly 
defines itself as a village, with a history dating back before the Domesday book.  
The growth of the town of Burton has resulted in the boundaries between the 
communities becoming blurred however the characteristics of the community have 
not.  For this reason, there are clear common linkages with Rolleston-on-Dove and 
it is entirely appropriate that these are reflected in their representative 
arrangements. 

 
13. The LGBCE, in making their draft recommendations, have in part recognised these 

common linkages by proposing that part of Stretton should be transferred into the 
Dove division.  However, the County Council considers that this is a less coherent 
approach to the provision of local government in this area.  In particular, the 
Council is concerned about the significant impact that will be felt by the division of 
the parish of Stretton between three County electoral divisions.  This will create 
representational tension between the areas moving into the Dove division with its 
more rural focus and the remaining parts of the parish that will share representation 
with the town.  The Council believes that this does not provide for coherent or 
effective local government arrangements, particularly in comparison with those in 
the Council's own stage 1 proposals.  Under those proposals, not only is the vast 
majority of the parish is part of a single division (as currently) with a single ward in 
the Burton Town division, the parish becomes linked with other communities with 
which there are strong common linkages. 

 
14. The consequence of the Council’s proposals for Rolleston and Stretton are that 

part of the Horninglow ward must become part of the Dove division, which is 
predominately rural.  As in other areas, the Council recognised the issues inherent 
to this approach but believes that it is justified in order to accomodate the strong 
community identities reflected in the other proposals in neighbouring area.  Several 
alternatives have been drawn up; however these sacrifice community identity and 
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do not provide an effective balance across the area as a whole.  The Dove division 
does already include a small urban part of the parish of Outwoods, which is on the 
outskirts of the area of Burton it is proposed to include in the division so there will 
be commonalities to be drawn.  The overall effect of the Council’s proposals in this 
area will be to focus the Dove division’s linkages to Burton principally using the 
area of Horninglow included in the division as a gateway.  As highlighted in the 
stage 1 proposals, this area includes the Queen’s Hospital so highways and public 
transport links with the remaining rural areas are strong.  The impact of the new 
boundaries overall will ensure that this division evenly reflects the distribution of 
communities in the area. 

 
15. The County Council therefore recommends that its original proposals for the Dove 

and Rolleston and Stretton divisions are reconsidered.  As outlined above, this 
would provide strong representative links between Rolleston and Stretton and 
provides a better balance of representation across the East Staffordshire Borough 
Council area, providing an appropriate solution to the electoral issues outlined.  
These arrangements provide the most effective way of using the statutory criteria 
to ensure convenient and effective local government for the area as a whole. 
 

Lichfield District Council Area 
 
16. In the Lichfield District Council area, the County Council is concerned about the 

draft recommendations in Lichfield City South, Lichfield Rural South and Lichfield 
Rural East.  These recommendations follow a suggestion from Lichfield City 
Council to retain the current boundary of the Lichfield City South division and new 
boundary between Lichfield Rural East and Lichfield Rural South.  The City Council 
highlighted this suggestion during consultation on the development of the County 
Council’s proposals and was commented on in the County Council’s Stage 1 
submission.  In the submission, reservations were expressed about the both the 
impact on electoral quality in Lichfield Rural South and Lichfield Rural East and 
that the proposals would geographically isolate Fazeley and Drayton Bassett from 
the remaining communities in Lichfield Rural East.  The County Council recognised 
the strong linkages between these communities, a view highlighted during the 
previous review of the County Council, when developing its own proposals and 
concluded that retaining the current boundary of the Lichfield Rural East division 
represented the most appropriate method of ensuring effective and convenient 
local government within them. 

 
17. The development of the County Council proposals for the Lichfield District Council 

area sought to address a number of distinct issues, one of which was the 
significant overrepresentation in the current Lichfield Rural South division.  The 
County Council sought to address this by including part of the St Johns ward in 
Lichfield City with the remainder of the current Lichfield Rural South division.  In 
doing so, the County Council recognised the potential impact of housing led 
population growth in the current Lichfield City South division on the future size of 
the electorate.  This approach aims to deal with electoral inequality over the long 
term and reduce the need for a further disruptive review within one or two electoral 
cycles.  By combining part of this area on the edge of the City with the 
neighbouring rural populations to the South, the County Council’s proposals 
address both the current inequality in Lichfield Rural South as well as reducing the 
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potential for future underrepresentation in Lichfield City South as a result of further 
housing led population growth. 
 

18. In contrast, one of the major impacts of the LGBCE’s draft recommendations will 
be the creation of additional and unnecessary overrepresentation in the Lichfield 
Rural East division.  Lichfield City Council’s stage 1 submission speculated that the 
announcements about the planned greater use of the barracks at Whittington by 
Defence Medical Command would lead to an increase in the electorate in Lichfield 
Rural East that would address some of this inequality.  However, it is not expected 
that this will result in significant increases of personnel stationed at the barracks 
and the experience in other parts of the County suggests that military voters tend 
not to register where they are stationed and are not therefore likely to result in a 
significant increase in the electorate locally.  The County Council is concerned that, 
by seeking to address the overrepresentation in Lichfield Rural South by creating 
more underrepresentation in Lichfield Rural East, the LGBCE’s draft proposals 
may create the potential of a further review being required in a much shorter 
timescale than the Council’s own proposals.  Overall, as well as providing much 
greater electoral equality, the County Council’s proposals ensure that balanced 
levels of electoral representation across the area will be maintained in the future by 
recognising the areas where trends in population changes are likely to create 
representational pressure. 
 

19. The County Council recognises that it is not ideal to combine urban and rural 
areas; however it is sometimes necessary in order to ensure effective electoral 
equality.  There is also a precedent for this in the Lichfield area where the Boley 
Park District and City Council ward is part of the Lichfield Rural North County 
division.  This arrangement works successfully and provides effective and 
convenient local government and the County Council’s proposals for Lichfield Rural 
South will work in a similar manner.  The boundary between the area of the City 
that it is proposed to move into Lichfield Rural South division and the remainder of 
the St Johns ward is clearly and logically demarcated by the railway line, providing 
a physical boundary.  This area also includes the part of rural Southern area of the 
City Council’s parish area that borders the parish of Wall on the outskirts of the City 
to provide strong community linkages and the road network, principally Fosseway 
and Claypit Lane provide direct communication links between the City and the 
remainder of the division. 
 

20. As the comments above highlight, the arrangements proposed by the County 
Council at stage 1 would provide effective and convenient local government for the 
Lichfield District Council area as a whole.  The County Council is concerned that 
the draft proposals put forward by the LGBCE do not provide sufficiently balanced 
electoral equality or reflect communities across the District.  The County Council 
therefore recommends that the boundaries of Lichfield City South, Lichfield Rural 
South and Lichfield Rural East put forward as part of its stage 1 submission are 
reconsidered.  

 



- 6 - 

South Staffordshire District Council Area 
 

21. The LGBCE has accepted the majority of the County Council’s proposed divisions 
in the South Staffordshire area, proposing different boundaries between the 
Wombourne and Kinver divisions and the Penkridge and Brewood divisions.   The 
Council’s stage 1 submission highlighted the fact that transferring the parish of 
Lower Penn from the Wombourne to Kinver division had been considered during 
the development of the Council’s own proposals.  The local Member for the area 
expressed concern around this proposal, highlighting the historical linkages 
between Lower Penn and Wombourne.  He also referred to the most recent review 
of the District Council ward boundaries, when the linkages were recognised 
through the formation of the Wombourne North and Lower Penn ward.  Whilst 
these concerns remain, in view of the electoral quality achieved by the LGBCE 
proposals, the Council is content to make no further comments and will not submit 
any alternative boundaries in this area. 

 
22. The County Council has significant concerns about the LGBCE’s proposals in the 

Penkridge and Brewood area, particularly the fact that they involve dividing the 
town of Penkridge.  The Council recognises that to achieve greater electoral 
equality in this area it is necessary to divide the parish of Penkridge and the 
intention of the proposals was to do this in way that maintained both the integrity of 
the urban area and the rural nature of the Brewood division. 
 

23. The Council also recognises that its original proposals, in an effort to reflect 
community identities, did not take sufficient account of the impact on warding 
arrangements for parishes.  Therefore, an alternative configuration for the 
boundary between the Penkridge and Brewood division is proposed that follows 
the Council’s originally proposed boundary in the North along the Penkridge North 
East and Acton Trussell ward boundary to the railway line, which is used as the 
East West boundary between the Divisions until it reaches the boundary of the 
Penkridge parish ward of Gailey.  The boundary between the Parish wards of 
South East and Gailey is then used as the North South boundary until the 
boundary between Penkridge and Hatherton parishes, which is used as the 
remainder of the North South boundary.  The boundary between the parishes of 
Hatherton and Huntington is used as the East West boundary in the South. 
 

24. This proposal would result in a Penkridge Division with a current electorate of 
11,052 (3.8% in variance) which is projected to rise to 11,841 (8.2% in variance) by 
2016 and a Brewood Division with a current electorate of 9,819 (-7.8% in 
variance) which is projected to fall slightly to 9,780 (-10.7% in variance) by 20161.  
The proposals involve incorporating the whole of the parish of Hatherton, the 
Gailey ward and part of the West ward of the parish of Penkridge into the Brewood 
division.  As a result of these proposals, two new parish wards (currently with 1,350 
and 340 electors) would need to be created from the existing West ward of 
Penkridge parish. 
 

25. The County Council believes that, whilst these proposals would not achieve the 
same level of electoral equality as the LGBCE proposals, they provide the most 
                                                 
1 See Table 1 of Appendix 1 for Detailed Electoral Data and Map 1 of Appendix 2. 
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appropriate method of reflecting the community identities in the area.  In particular, 
this approach ensures that the urban area of Penkridge is retained within a single 
division which is essential to the provision of local government in this area.  The 
town forms a distinct area within the parish that has a defined set of needs that 
would be best served through being represented as a whole.  In contrast, the areas 
of the parish which would form part of the proposed Brewood division are 
predominately rural and it makes greater sense for these communities to share 
representation with the existing rural populations in the Brewood division.  Brewood 
itself has no comparably large centre of population and thus the communities 
across the division share common features with the rural areas of Penkridge and 
Hatherton and not with the western part of Penkridge.  Including this area in the 
Brewood division would create arbitrarily linkages between urban and rural area 
that are likely to result in some representative tensions. 
 

26. These new proposals also address the issues raised by the commission in respect 
of the unviable parish wards in Penkridge South East.  The required rewarding 
would involve the creation of a West ward of 340 electors (on the current 
electorate) and a Central ward of 1,350 electors.  Both of these would be viable 
(the current Gailey ward of the parish has only 160 electors) and could return 1 and 
3 councillors respectively, reflecting the level of representation in the current West 
ward.  These proposals are supported by Penkridge Parish Council, which is 
extremely concerned about the LGBCE’s recommendations and their impact on 
effective and convenient local government within their parish.  The County Council 
believe that these alternative boundaries provide a more appropriate balance of 
the statutory criteria, achieving better electoral equality than the proposal outlined 
in its stage 1 submission whilst retaining the importance of reflecting community 
identities and linkages. 
 

Stafford Borough Council Area 
 

27. The development of proposals for the Stafford Borough Council area was an 
extremely difficult process.  It proved extremely difficult to find an appropriate 
balance between electoral quality and community identities, particularly in 
reconfiguring the boundaries between the rural part of the Borough and the urban 
centre of Stafford town.  A number of draft proposals were developed and the final 
proposals were only agreed following an amendment at the full meeting of the 
County Council in February. 

 
28. The LGBCE’s draft recommendations for the Stafford Borough Council area (with 

the exception of the arrangements for Stone Rural and Stone Urban which are 
based on the County Council’s own stage 1 submission) are based on proposals 
that the County Council consulted on whilst developing its own submission.  They 
also formed part of the draft submission put forward to the County Council meeting 
in February.  At that meeting, Members were concerned that the proposals would 
be overly disruptive and agreed an amendment to the proposals that would be 
closer to the current arrangements and affect fewer voters.  The County Council 
remains concerned that the draft recommendations as they currently stand are not 
the most appropriate arrangements for securing convenient and effective local 
government for the Stafford Borough Council area.  A new pattern of divisions has 
been developed by the County Council that reflects the communities represented. 
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29. DETAILS OF PROPOSALS FOR STAFFORD BOROUGH COUNCIL AREA TO 

BE ADDED WHEN FINALISED. 
 

Conclusion 
 

30. The County Council broadly welcome the draft recommendations and proposes to 
make no comments on the recommendations for the Newcastle-under-Lyme 
Borough Council, Staffordshire Moorlands District Council and Tamworth Borough 
Council areas.  No changes to the draft recommendations are proposed for the 
Cannock Chase District Council area and in the East Staffordshire Borough 
Council and Lichfield District Council areas the County Council has provided 
further evidence in support of its original proposals.  In the South Staffordshire 
District Council and Stafford Borough Council areas, the County Council proposes 
new boundaries for the Brewood, Penkridge, Stafford North, Stafford Central, 
Stafford South East and Stafford South West divisions in response to the issues 
raised by the LGBCE in forming their own recommendations. 

 
31. The County Council believes that these proposals represent the most effective 

arrangements across the County, balancing the LGBCE’s statutory criteria to 
achieve effective and convenient local government that reflects community 
identities and achieves good electoral equality.  Where the County Council has 
proposed changes to the draft recommendations it has done so in order to ensure 
the community identities of Staffordshire are effectively reflected.  This, along with 
achieving high levels of electoral equality has been the aim of the County Council’s 
approach to this review and these comments are submitted in the hope that this 
will be achieved. 
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Appendix 1 – Detailed Electoral Data for New Divisions 
 

Table 1 – South Staffordshire (Penkridge and Brewood) 
 

Penkridge      
Polling 
District District ward 

Current County 
Division 

Electorate 
2010 

Electorate 
2016 

2010 
Variance 

2016 
Variance 

AAA Penkridge North East & Acton Trussell Penkridge 709 765   
ABA Penkridge North East & Acton Trussell Penkridge 367 360   
ATA Penkridge North East & Acton Trussell Penkridge 243 269   
AUA Penkridge North East & Acton Trussell Penkridge 229 261   
BNA Huntington And Hatherton Penkridge 1167 1,249   
BPA Huntington And Hatherton Penkridge 2029 1,942   
CAA Penkridge South East Penkridge 1030 932   
CCA Penkridge North East & Acton Trussell Penkridge 1527 1,860   
CDA Penkridge South East Penkridge 2401 2,531   
CEA (part) Penkridge West Penkridge 1350 1,672   
   11,052 11,841 3.8% 8.2% 
       
Brewood      

Polling 
District District ward 

Current County 
Division 

Electorate 
2010 

Electorate 
2016 

2010 
Variance 

2016 
Variance 

ADA Wheaton Aston, Bishopswood & Lapley Brewood 367 358   
AEA Wheaton Aston, Bishopswood & Lapley Brewood 270 271   
AGA Wheaton Aston, Bishopswood & Lapley Brewood 615 663   
AHA Brewood And Coven Brewood 2528 2,544   
AJA Brewood And Coven Brewood 2625 2,577   
AKA Brewood And Coven Brewood 302 290   
BJA Huntington And Hatherton Penkridge 477 478   
BUA Wheaton Aston, Bishopswood & Lapley Brewood 261 261   
BVA Wheaton Aston, Bishopswood & Lapley Brewood 90 84   
BWA Wheaton Aston, Bishopswood & Lapley Brewood 1784 1,759   
CBA Penkridge South East Penkridge 160 149   
CEA (part) Penkridge West Penkridge 340 345   
   9,819 9,780 -7.8% -10.7% 

 
Table 2 – Stafford Borough 


